District Councillor’s Report to Kilsby Annual Parish Meeting   10.5.17

I am pleased to present my report to your Annual Parish Meeting.

Major topics continue to be various aspects of planning and development, roads and traffic, waste collection services, and to which we now must add the future of the District Council.

The District Council has continued its work on the Local Plan Part 2, which will give detailed policies for development in the district. Although further evidence is needed before the draft plan is ready for public consultation, I am sure Kilsby will be placed in the secondary settlement category. It is expected that the draft plan will be ready for public consultation within the next two months. The District’s requirement for pitches for Gypsies, Travellers and Travelling Show People has been reduced from 17 to 6. This is unlikely to affect Kilsby.
The District still has a 5.9 year land supply. Major developments in Daventry, Micklewell Park to the west of Welton and the north-east Daventry extension, have, however, not yet come forward. The result of this could be that the urban/rural split for new housing is revised. Although the requirement for rural housing to 2020 has already been reached, this is a minimum, so we could see further large applications being made by developers. With an adopted Neighbourhood Plan this parish should be well protected, but we have already seen less weight than expected given to Neighbourhood Plans at Planning Committee. We need to be robust in using the Plan when any application within Kilsby comes forward.
Always of concern to this ward is the question of the roads. This includes traffic volumes, particularly on the minor roads, which are deteriorating fast. Development pressures from Rugby could result in even more through traffic in the village, and we need to work to prevent traffic from the Radio Masts site turning minor roads around Kilsby into rat runs. Daventry Road has remained a problem. Having failed to stop the Avant development, we tried very hard to get proper safe crossing, but without success. I will continue to pursue the County Council on the questions of outstanding necessary repairs and traffic speed. As a member of the A5 Partnership Group, I have promoted the need for a comprehensive approach to the problems caused by HGVs’ overnight parking in laybys and the littering caused.  The Government recently published a ‘Litter Strategy for England’. Unfortunately this was long on hopes and aspirations, short on positive, workable actions, with nothing to suggest how to achieve better detection rates and enforcement.
Subject to satisfactory conclusion of detailed negotiations, waste collection will from June 2018 be dealt with by Norse, a company originally set up by Norfolk County Council. Recyclates will be co-mingled and will be sorted at an out-of-county facility, food waste will continue to be collected weekly, and there will be a paid-for green waste collection. Collection of garden waste is not a statutory duty for local authorities, and many are now charging for its removal. I have no statistics on whether it has led to more fly tipping, but this may depend on the type of area. 

Although the District Council has no responsibility for schools, it played a part in the setting up of the University Technical College, which closed this year only 3 years after opening, because of lack of pupils. The Council also enabled and partnered the building of a special school in Daventry, which takes pupils county-wide, and I understand is fully subscribed. The Council has also put money into a new primary school at Monksmoor. It has during the year put funding into the redevelopment of the Phoenix Youth Centre in Daventry and into Daventry Sports Park, where planned development of more football pitches has meant the displacement of several hockey teams, which currently have no satisfactory alternative place to play.
The Council has agreed to run an on-line community lottery for the benefit of local voluntary organisations. Other local authorities do this successfully, but I have my own doubts about how much it will raise. We can but hope.
There has been no progress in arts provision, which I mentioned in my report last year. It was notably absent from the Council’s recent Corporate Strategy, and when a question was raised about this at full Council, the answer did not provide reassurance. There are, however, still hopes that Daventry may get a cinema in the redeveloped Site 1 area behind High Street. There has been no progress on the ground of the redevelopment of Daventry Town Centre, or the northern extension to the town east of the country park, but planning permission has been granted for the controversial canal arm to be built from the Grand Union canal to Eastern Way.
The Council has continued to support the Big Switch, giving customers the opportunity to opt for cheaper electricity suppliers. The latest round of bids for this ends this month.
You may remember that the Boundary Commission is conducting a parliamentary constituency boundary review. The proposal for Daventry is that southern part of the district joins South Northants, and Lutterworth is joined to what is left. It looks as if the Commission found itself with odd bits and pieces which it decided to amalgamate, as the proposal makes little sense, and the District Council is opposing it strongly. What might have more practical effect on the ward are the various proposals for a unitary authority. The County Council has a proposal for a county-wide authority, based upon the current county council. This is strongly opposed by all seven Districts and Boroughs, but their alternatives are not yet agreed, and talks continue. This is important to our villages, because it is likely that with a unitary authority, responsible for all services, economies of scale could be achieved, but decision making is likely to be taken further away, with no guarantee that services would improve. We await developments in the coming months.

At the Council I have continued as a member of the Licensing Committee, the Local Plan Steering Group, the Daventry Town Centre Development Working Group, and the Member Learning and Development Group. I represent the Council on the Rugby/Daventry Crematorium Committee, the A5 Member Partnership, and Northamptonshire ACRE. I have also supported your views at Planning Committee when there has been an application affecting the parish.
Catherine Lomax

District Councillor, Barby and Kilsby Ward
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